Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, November 27, 2017

The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on November 27, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Don Bullard, Ralph Monticello, Bruce Shields, Brice Cochran, Amanda Fisher, Donna Whitcomb and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:05PM. 

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

5.
Bullard Lease Land – Sign Quit Claim Deed:  Notice for conveyance of municipal real estate had been posted as required with no public response.  George made the motion to sign the Quit Claim Deed.  Approved and signed.  The document signing was notarized by Donna.

6.
Listers – Errors & Omissions for 2017 Grand List:  Ricky explained the Selectboard concern that the original letter had only one signature and Listers present did not know the background of the reason for the change to the Grand List.  This letter now had all three Listers signatures.  Bruce explained an error had occurred when two original separate properties were joined as one.  One property was inactivated creating the one larger piece.  For some unexplained reason, tax bills were generated on the inactive parcel.  This has occurred two years in a row.  The problem has been corrected but did result in the correction to the Grand List.  Bruce noted that his action to make the change and notify the Selectboard without all three signatures was due to a desire to get the correction to the State of Vermont so that the correction would be made in Eden’s calculation of school funding and that this adjustment will now only affect the monies collected for the town tax.  George made the motion to accept the Errors & Omissions report from the Listers office.  Approved.  Also discussed was whether the Listers have been visiting properties.  Bruce said they have a list based on changes to properties that come in to the town office that they will address between Jan and April.  Ralph added that he makes note when traveling around town of places that may need a visit as there are changes to the property.  Ralph added that any information of changes to properties seen by others would be welcomed by the Listers.  The Selectboard questioned if a reappraisal would be in Eden’s future.  Bruce and Ralph stated that the work done during the last reappraisal has held up well and that Eden is staying within the current range of Common Level of Appraisal which dictates when a reappraisal is necessary.
Returning to the agenda:

2.
Additions and Deletions to the Agenda:

a.
Sign – DPS Grant Agreement (HMP update):  Tracey explained that this is the grant Eden applied for in 2016 to update the Hazard Mitigation Plan.  Due to the delay in the awarding of these grants, LCPC stepped up and offered to cover the cost of updating the plan as it was due to expire.  Working with DPS, the start date has been backdated so this grant award can be used toward the expenses incurred by LCPC in assisting Eden with this update.  Adam made the motion to sign the grant agreement.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

b.
Access Permit – Chris Pratt (Brice Cochran):  Information from the town office indicated that the property transferred from Chris Pratt to Brice Cochran on August 14, 2017.  Therefore, the access permit must be signed by the owner.  Brice was contacted by telephone and came to the town office to complete and sign the application.  George made the motion to approve the application.  Approved.  Ricky will measure the site tomorrow and provide the information so Candy can issue a 911 address.  It was noted that due to the time of year, this drive will not go through the final approval process until spring, 2018.

c.
FY18/19 Budget Draft – Review & start @ 12-11-17 meeting:  A budget spreadsheet was provided to the Selectboard for review prior to starting the process of preparing FY18-19 budget for consideration at town meeting.  Ricky asked that Candy provide a current budget status report for the 12-11-17 meeting.

d.
Change date of 12-25-17 meeting to 12-26-17:  The Selectboard agreed to change the date of the 2nd meeting in December due to the Christmas holiday.  Tracey will post the change of date.

e.
Approval to pay bills with 11-30-17 payroll order:  As Candy was not at the office Monday, bills were paid on Nov 22nd.  Candy would like permission to pay any bills which have come in to the office since the 22nd that should go out prior to the next meeting of Dec 11th.  George made the motion to allow Candy to process accounts payable with payroll on Nov 30th.  Approved.

f.
FYI:  

i.
Efficiency Vermont – assist with renovations & new construction:  This pamphlet provided information on assistance with renovations or new construction to municipal buildings to assure the best energy efficiency.  Changes/addition to the town office was discussed.  The Selectboard asked Tracey to contact Tom Martin to meet with office staff about what is desired/needed and to have a plan drawn up so that costs can be determined.

ii.
UVM Watershed Resiliency Scorecard:  Information on the Lamoille and Missisquoi watersheds to be utilized in planning efforts.  This was information only for the Selectboard and will be forwarded to the Planning Committee.

3.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.

4.
Approve the Minutes of November 13, 2017:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of November 13, 2017 as written.  Approved. 
7.
Beach Update: None at this time. 

8.
Dog Officer Update – Update on A. Gagner complaint:  Gary Wright called the town office on November 14th to report that he had followed up with Adam and he was oaky with how things were handled, he had only contacted the town office to make them aware of what had happened.
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.

10.
Health Officer Update:  The recipient of the letter sent by the Selectboard had called the office requesting contact information for State personnel.  This information was provided.  The property owner also requested and was sent a drive access permit application.
11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8: Tracey contacted Michie Corp. about the design but has not heard back yet.  She would like to get the concrete bids out prior to starting the final preparation of the town report in December & January.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  No additional information at this time.
c.
Access Permit – Wayne & Sharon Messier (Rudy Flood):  There has been no response to the additional correspondence sent to Rudy Flood.  Ricky will stop by to see him about signing the agreement so this permit can proceed and a 911 number issued.

d.
VLCT – Sap lines over town highway:  Changing the time frame the permit is valid for was reviewed by the town attorney.  Instead of unending, Attorney Barlow suggested making it yearly with a letter of intent to continue.  A current proof of insurance would be required with no additional fees.  This would allow the town to address any issues that may have arisen during the last year.  The policy and application/permit were modified to include this.  Adam made the motion to accept the changes to the ROW/Excavation & Obstruction Policy, application and permit forms.  Approved.  The Selectboard asked that the policy and application form be sent to Greencrow for the maple production operation on their property.  
e.
Excess Weight Permit – Structural Wood Corporation:  Adam made the motion to approve the excess weight permit for Structural Wood Corporation to town specifications.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

f.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported problems on several roads where the town turnaround area is not being kept clear, things left have caused tire damage; and other areas where items have been left within the town ROW and are in danger of being damaged as winter progresses and they become buried in the snow.  It was decided to send individual letters to these property owners.  The new town truck should be ready this week.  The pick-up truck has been ordered and should be here in 6-8 weeks.
12.
Ratify additions & deletions of November 13, 2017 meeting:

a.
Discussion of Listers, Errors & Omissions for 2017 Grand List letter and decision to table until more information is provided.
b.
Review of motion and approval to sign Generator Maintenance Agreements for town and school for 2018, program #1, billing the school for the annual fee of their unit of $561.00.

c.
Discussion of Adam Gagner dog complaint, call to Gary Wright asking to follow up and report back to the Selectboard.

d.
Motion and approval to sign the BBRoad 2019 Grant Application, Cooper Hill Rd, Phase 2.


Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the November 13, 2017 meeting as listed above in #12, (a-d) above.  Approved.
13.
FYI - Lamoille County Preliminary FY18/19 Budget Meeting, Dec 7th @7PM:  Selectboard can attend if they wish.
14.
Any other business:  None at this time.
15.
Sign orders (4):  Four (4) orders were reviewed and signed.

16.
Adjourn:  Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 7:45PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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